
First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, November 21, 2021

Zoom platform

In attendance: From FUUSM on Zoom: Mike Bailey, Adeline Bailey, Dave Ballantyne, Shari Ballantyne: off site on Zoom: George Banziger, Dawn Hewitt,  Ginnie McNeil, Cindy Taylor, Patty Troisi

Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m.  

Minutes of the October meeting were approved as corrected.
Clear into the Future Grant Projects Update: from Rebecca Phillips
I will be out of town this weekend celebrating a grandson's birthday and will miss the meeting. My report on the habitat and bench project.
CITF Project Report November 2021
· The Fort Street Pollinator Habitat now has a drip irrigation system, generously donated by Al Tuttle and Chris Hoke and installed by Jim Grecni, George Banziger, Kat Hawbaker, Leroy McCarty, and Rebecca Phillips. The system has been winterized, so the site is basically good until spring. It would not, however, be a bad idea for someone to check on it occasionally and make sure most of the drip tape is mulch-covered. Volunteers? I will be out of the country from Dec. 31-April 1.
At the meeting, Dave and Shari Ballantyne and George Banziger volunteered to check periodically on the mulch covering the irrigation system.

· The big news: I received a message from Engo that the solar bench will probably ship this week and have informed the safety services director. There is still no word as to when the Lock One Park project will begin.
A further report on the IPL Cool Congregations Challenge: I got distracted and forgot about it. However, I have since been in contact with IPL for clarification on the narrative requirements and should have a draft next week, with the final due date December 15.

Dawn and George offered to help with editing the draft for submission.
Dawn reminded the attendees of The Condor and The Eagle discussion hosted by GSC on Zoom Monday, November 22, 7:00 p.m. Mike Bailey reported that there were 13 registered. to date.
Injection Wells Update
George has been contacted by Waste Barge Working Group, but has not yet attended their weekly virtual meetings. He was also contacted by Ted Auch, manager of the Frac Tracker project, and plans further collaboration with him on reviewing injection well reports in other areas of Ohio.

George's full report is available at the end of the minutes.
Dawn said that Ted Auch wanted to share information with GSC today, but he was unable to be at this meeting. Dawn proposed we try to reschedule Ted for a special meeting on  December 14 at 7:00 p.m. on Zoom. Cindy Taylor suggested we invite other groups like Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action and Concerned Ohio River Residents to join us for the information session. 
CCL Marietta Update

George reported that since the infrastructure bill has passed and been signed by the President, and the Build Back Better bill is through the House, CCL's current campaign is focused on urging our senators to keep climate change features and carbon pricing in the bill. An easy way to call senators is available at the CCL website. 

George and Dave will meet with Rep. Johnson's aide, Sam Hattrup, in early November to discuss areas of common ground.

George recently attended the virtual national CCL conference, where he attended sessions on status of legislation, nuclear energy, dealing with conservatives, and communication techniques.
George's full report is included at the end of these minutes. 
Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action Update
Adeline Bailey reported that MOVCA invites the GSC to a special program, "Youth Respond To Climate Change," on December 2 at 7:00 p.m. on Zoom, to critique the PSA contest submissions and hear from the youth who created them. The group will also announce the winners of the contest. Adeline will send the Zoom meeting link via the Green list.
Community recycling opportunities

Shari Ballantyne reported that at this time she was not aware of any races or events where GSC  could volunteer to recycle water bottles or other items. Dawn reminded all members to look for events where we might recycle as spring approaches.
City Wellfield Update
No report was available.
ReImagine Appalachia report - George Banziger
George and Rebecca Phillips attended the Marietta City Council meeting on October 21, with opportunity to present the resolution during the open session of the meeting. Their  time was limited and there was no opportunity for discussion. No response yet.

George has been invited to speak to Senator Brown's staff about climate action from the point of view of Appalachia, Ohio. No date for this presentation yet.

George's report  (at the end of these minutes) includes the talking points from the Marietta presentation.

Joining Interfaith Power and Light and UU Ministry for Earth

Mike Bailey pointed out that GSC is already associated with UUMFE, since that is the body that certified our congregation as a Green Sanctuary. 
Ginnie McNeil has been in contact with the WV IPL through her work with FaCT Ohio, and volunteered to explore what would be involved in GSC formalizing a connection with the national group.
Coffee Sales and use of coffee at FUUSM functions
Since there is discussion about  resuming a social (coffee) hour after services, Adeline said the coffee sales team needed direction from GSC about reactivating sales of free trade coffee. Team member Debra Miller had said that free trade coffee was now readily available locally, which was not the case when GSC started selling Equal Exchange (and later Silver Bridge) coffee as a service to members. There was general agreement that  selling coffee might not be necessary now, but there was concern about assuring that FUUSM continue to offer socially and environmentally responsible coffee at congregational functions. Dawn suggested that GSC could continue to order coffee for church use but discontinue sales. Adeline volunteered to contact the Board about this change in procedures.
FACT Ohio Update

Ginnie McNeil  reported that FaCT, the Ohio Brine Task Force, Buckeye Environmental Network and UU Justice Ohio continue to work against bills in the Ohio legislature that would permit AquaSalina, made from radioactive brine waste, to be sold as a retail commodity. Dawn suggested that more information could be shared with FUUSM about ice melt products, to avoid use of toxic products.

Ginnie used the chat feature to provide a link to a 5:00 p.m. meeting 11/21 (today) hosted by UUJO on Zoom.  She said they are working on justice issues around regenerative agriculture, and are looking to learn more through collaboration with a Black Farmers Network.
Other business
Mike Bailey said that the "pocket change" fund was now  just under $200, after the $50 donation to UUMFE for the screening of The Condor and The Eagle. He mentioned that price of aluminum is now up, so he reminded all to bring in aluminum for recycling.
The meeting was unanimously adjourned at 1:30 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe
Next GSC meeting: Sunday, December 19, 12:30 p.m., (Zoom)

The committee plans to resume in-person meetings in January.
Report on Injection Wells

For Green Sanctuary Committee November 21, 2021 Meeting
I have no updates at this time on follow-up meetings to the September meeting on injection wells in Washington County nor on the legal case against parties involved in injection wells being developed by the law firm, Bordas & Bordas.

I have recently been contacted by a group called Waste Barge Working Group, which uses the handle of “No  Hot Barges.” The latter name derives from the fact that most brine waste from fracking wells is radioactive. Their focus on barge traffic mostly on the Ohio River means that WV is involved in this effort (the Ohio River between OH & WV is considered within WV). Most of this fracking waste, however, is bound for Ohio-specifically Washington County- since PA and WV have stricter rules on injecting fracking waster than OH does.  It’s the U.S. Coast Guard that is responsible for monitoring the safety and health of products shipped on the Oho River.  This group holds a virtual meeting every Thursday, which I have not yet been able to attend. 

Following is a statement of this group’s mission:

Protect the 3 Rivers! Say no to barging fracking wastewater that includes highly toxic metals, volatile compounds, and radioactive radium along our 3  rivers that supply drinking water and safe recreation to millions of  people. These toxic compounds are known to cause serious health problems,  including cancers and death. Sign a petition to tell the US Coast Guard and  US Army Corps of Engineers to say no to barging fracking waste.  https://protectpt.info/nobarging  #ProtectOurWater #CleanWaterIsLife  #WeLoveOurWater #NoHotBarges.
Please know that this effort of advocating against fracking waste and injection wells is important for addressing climate change. The extraction of natural gas, done mainly by hydraulic fracturing (fracking) in the Utica shale deposits in this region, involves a lot of methane emissions, health, and environmental risks. The transport and injection of all the waste associated with this fracking is critical to the total process of fracking—without the ability to dispose of brine waste, the extraction of natural gas would be impossible.
Last week I was contacted by Ted Auch, who manages the “Frac Tracker” project, which monitors fracking and Class II injection wells (for brine waste) in the region. I sent him the summaries of the reports (from ODNR)  I wrote on injection wells in Washington County and all the unanswered questions about these reports. He and I will be collaborating on expanding this review of injection well reports to other counites in the state. 

George Banziger
Report on Citizens Climate Lobby

For Green Sanctuary Committee November 21, 2021 Meeting
During the recently completed campaign to urge President Biden to ask Congress to include carbon pricing in the Build Back Better Plan, over 20,000 CCL members throughout the country contacted the president.

CCL-National has learned that Senator Schumer has given the senate Democrats until this week to finish their deliberations on the Build Back Better Bill. Those residents of Ohio should contact Senator Sherrod Brown and those in WV should contact Senator Manchin through the CCL connection:
cclusa.org/senate-call
The essence of the message should be that we need to achieve 50% reduction in GHG emissions by 2030. I made my call two weeks ago.

CCL-National indicated that they think that Senators Manchin and Sinema will not block the BBB Bill, but Manchin has expressed serious doubts about the methane fee just introduced into the bill and about the effect of the bill on inflation.

The House of Representatives passed the Bipartisan Infrastructure Bill and the President signed it last week. Following is a brief summary of what is in this bill that relates to addressing climate change and supporting environmental interests:



-25,000-50,000 jobs will be created over the time period of the plan

-Clean up coal mines and oil wells - $21 billion

-Mitigate flooding risks - $8 billion

-Expand broadband access - $65 billion

-Clean water and removing lead from pipes - $50 billion

-Abandoned mine clean up - $22 billion

-Bridge replacement and repair - $506 million

-Highway assistance - $3 billion

-Public transportation - $196 million

-Great Lakes restoration - $1 billion
Notes:



-Reclamation projects will probably be done through state agencies and are 12-18 months into the future




-Railroad development may include Cincinnati-Cleveland line and Cincinnati-Nashville line




-81,000 orphan wells will be capped

The Build Back Better Bill passed the House on Friday. Changes are expected to be made in the bill in the senate. The 50-vote criterion (all Democrats) is still needed to pass the bill in the senate and is not yet assured. The carbon fee and dividend that CCL has been promoting for years is incorporated into the BBB in a somewhat modified form—about 20% will be in the form of a tax—the remainder as a dividend. This may change after senate deliberations.

On the weekend of November 13-14 I attended the (virtual) national CCL conference. The highlight for me was the presentation by Danny Richter, the CCL legislative liaison. He gave a briefing on the status of the legislation that I summarized above. I also attended sessions on nuclear energy, dealing with conservatives, and communication techniques for active listening and effective speaking with those who may disagree with efforts to address climate change.

Our CCL chapter has a new member who has agreed to develop our social media presence. Her name is Sam Delbaugh, and she has already set up a Twitter account and Instagram account for CCL-Marietta. 

Our last meeting was November 15, and our next meeting is December 20. All meetings are via Zoom.

George Banziger

ReImagine Appalachia Report 

For Green Sanctuary Committee November 21, 2021 Meeting
       Following my presentation on  ReImagine Appalachia to the Washington County Commissioners in September, Rebecca Phillips (resident of Marietta) and I (non-resident of the city) gave a presentation to the Marietta City Council on October 21. Unlike the county commissioners, who gave me a half hour exclusive time, the President of the Council only allowed us to share in the portion of the Council meeting devoted to citizen concerns at the end of their meeting. We had six minutes to cover  the topic of the ReImagine Appalachia Resolution. There was no opportunity for discussion, and we did not get a chance to hear the responses of council members to our talking points (included below). I sent the talking points to the clerk of council  and asked her to distribute the document to the council members. I also asked for some reaction from the council such as referral to a committee or presentation for a vote—no response yet.


Last week I learned that Ms. Sheila Fox, liaison from Senator Sherrod Brown’s office, invited me to speak about climate action from the point of view of Appalachia Ohio. This presentation would be to the senator’s staff. I would use some of the same talking points that Rebecca and I used with Marietta City Council. No indication of a date for this presentation yet. 

_______________________________________________-
Talking Points for Presentation to Marietta City Council re: ReImagine Appalachia Resolution

George Banziger & Rebecca Phillips

George Banziger- (202 Lawton Road, Marietta) Retired college professor and academic dean; in retirement involved in strategic planning for Harvest of Hope, Creating Health Communities Coalition of the Washington County Health Department, presented data to Council on counts on the Marietta River Trail; 35 years ago, while at Marietta College, conducted NIH-funded research on the relationship between mental health & economic factors in Appalachia WV & OH; these economic factors of extreme disadvantage have not changed in all that time.


Rebecca Phillips– (631 Second St., Marietta) Retired from WVUP; longtime resident of Marietta; coordinator of the Fort Street Pollinator Habitat.

Washington County is one of the 22 counties included in Appalachia Ohio; Appalachia has been characterized by endemic poverty, lack of employment opportunities, low wages, health inequities, extractive industries that have taken profits and jobs to parties and interests outside of our region, and more recently high levels of drug abuse; these are endemic problems that have existed for decades and have resisted numerous efforts at amelioration.

Recent population estimates show that Washington County has dropped below 60,000 and Marietta below 14,000—a decades-long trend of decline, characterized by an aging population, a lack of diversity and young people leaving for better opportunities elsewhere.

Now we have a unique opportunity to do something about these deeply rooted problems with the considerable investment of federal funds to promote infrastructure, address the climate challenge, and grow jobs in services, manufacturing trades, and farming.

The ReImagine Appalachia Resolution is an attempt to set the stage to take advantage of this opportunity. It focuses on the Ohio Valley including the states of PA, OH, WV, and KY. A major funder of ReImagine Appalachia is the Pittsburgh-based Heinz Foundation. It was originally convened by Policy Matters OH with sister organizations in PA and WV.

For many years absentee corporations have drained wealth from Appalachia and left their imprint in the form of abandoned coal mines, oil/gas wells and stripped land.

What’s needed in Appalachia are good-paying jobs with good benefits and responsible employers rooted in this region.

Endorsers of the Resolution: 100 local officials, 17 mayors, 18 local councils, 96 local legislators including the Wood County Commissioners of WV; federal legislators pay attention to these local officials when the former make decisions about allocating federal funds.

The Tennessee Valley and the Colorado Basin have been recipients of massive federal investments in the 20th century; the Tennessee Valley Authority brought expanded and affordable energy and economic growth to that area over several years of federal investment. It’s time for the Ohio Valley to get its share.

-Major points of the Resolution

· Make sure that Appalachia gets its fair share of public investment

· Revitalize manufacturing through jobs related to renewable energy (there is a long history of glass manufacturing in this region—solar panels and wind turbines have glass as essential ingredients)

· Restore damaged lands and waters

· Revive the Civilian Conservation Corps (to restore wetlands, plant native trees [to absorb CO2], job training—to provide meaningful opportunities for those in drug rehabilitation and people in need of immediate employment

· Modernize electric grid

· Establish universal broadband

· Doing all this makes Appalachia Ohio an attractive place to live

· Promote local ownership to build the middle class

· Promote the Appalachian region, including this county and city, as a destination for people from other parts of the country, such as climate refugees (we don’t have earthquakes, forest fires, regular floods, hurricanes and tornados; we do have relatively inexpensive housing and cost of living)

We encourage City Council to join those cities and counties that have endorsed this resolution

I have not yet done follow-up with the County Commissioners on the Resolution—I am not sure how to address Mr. Ritter’s reaction that it amounts to a Communist manifesto.

I have not yet received a response form City Council President Susan Vessels about what City Council plans to do with the Resolution. 

